MINUTES
 
TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING – NOVEMBER 8, 2004
 
 
The Board of Commissioners of Transylvania County met in regular session on Monday, November 8, 2004, 7:00 p.m., large courtroom of the Courthouse, Chairman Ray Miller presiding.  There were approximately 30 people in the audience.  Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.
 
Commissioners present: Chairman Ray Miller, Vice Chairman Jeff Duvall, Commissioners Rob Davenport, and David Guice. Commissioner Cilley was unable to attend.
 
Staff present:  Manager Artie Wilson, Attorney David Neumann, Court Sergeant Terry Whitmire, Finance Director Gay Poor, Planning and Economic Development Director Mark Burrows, County Planner Mike Thomas, Economic Development Planner Gary Heisey, Health Director Steve Smith, Animal Control Lead Officer Chuck Byrd, Deputy Sheriff Jeff Hubbard, and Clerk to Board Kimberly Conover. Also present was commissioner-elect Jason Chappell.
 
Media: Transylvania Times – Don Dibley; Mountain Voice – Jane Roehrs
 
PUBLIC COMMENT (sign-in required)
There were no comments received from the public.
 
AGENDA MODIFICATIONS
As there were no modifications made to the agenda, Commissioner Duvall moved to approve the agenda as presented, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
CONSENT AGENDA
Commissioner Davenport moved to approve the consent agenda as submitted, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  
Minutes from the October 25, 2004 regular meeting were approved as submitted.
 
PRESENTATION
 
AD HOC ANIMAL SHELTER COMMITTEE REPORT
During its planning workshop earlier in the year, the board of commissioners formed an ad hoc animal shelter committee consisting of ten members.  The committee was charged with developing options for:
1. Increasing animal adoptions
2. Establishing/expanding a spay/neuter program
3. Educating citizens about the importance of spay/neuter programs
4. Establishing a new shelter (private or public)
5. Developing costs and funding plans for each
 
The committee has met monthly for the last six months and has completed its work.  Its membership consists of Bill Mashburn (public), Joan Bednarek (Transylvania Animal Alliance Group), Chuck Byrd (Animal Control Lead Officer), Carole Fossen (Animal Lighthouse), Josh Freeman (who replaced Stuart Rohrbaugh as Brevard Planning Director), Mike Hawkins (business), Mildred Landreth (Transylvania County Humane Society), Tracey Love (business), John Passmore (public), Dr. Mark Thompson (Veterinarian), and Shelley Marcy (public).  A special thanks was extended to all the members of the ad hoc committee who spent numerous hours on this project.
 
Mr. Bill Mashburn, former interim health director and chairman of the committee, presented its findings and recommendations, as follows: 
 
1.   Increasing Animal Adoptions:
· Construct a better-located, attractive, modern, efficient, well-lighted, well-ventilated, customer-friendly animal shelter of adequate size that presents adoptable animals to the best advantage.
· Develop an aggressive, effective, community awareness campaign designed to increase animal adoptions.  Non-profit animal welfare organizations in the county will play a major role in this endeavor and will coordinate various initiatives with the county's animal services.
· Encourage community, non-profit, animal welfare organizations to continue or expand their animal adoption programs.
· Expand pet foster care program outreach with the assistance of the Animal Compassion Network.
 
2.   Establishing/Expanding Spay/Neuter Programs:
· Continue and/or increase the utilization of services provided by The Humane Alliance, an Asheville-based, non-profit organization, whose mission is to provide low-cost spaying and neutering for dogs and cats in western North Carolina.  (Note:  The Humane Alliance initiated services at their new clinic site in Transylvania County on October 5, 2004.  Their presence in our community is due to a substantial financial contribution from Noah's ARC.)
· Encourage local veterinarians to continue to promote spay/neuter services.
· Non-profit animal welfare organizations will take a major role in this effort and will coordinate with the county's animal services.
 
3.   Educating Citizens about the Importance of Spay/Neuter Programs:
· Develop a comprehensive community education program that educates citizens about all important animal welfare issues, including spay/neuter programs, pet owner responsibilities, pet care, pet health/nutrition, the advantage of pet adoption, the need for pet immunizations, pet control and security, and animal abuse prevention, among others.
· Animal welfare organizations and veterinary practices will play a major role in developing and implementing community education programs and will coordinate these efforts with the county's animal services.
· Other potential educational opportunities include: linkage with the 211 system, a brochure listing comprehensive services available for animal welfare and a resource page in the phone book.
 
4.   Establishing a New Shelter (Private or Public):
· Construct a new animal shelter which will be county-owned, but will be directed by a broad-based advisory group of interested animal welfare organizations (shelter advisory board).  The present county animal shelter, originally constructed in the 1950s, is primitive and obsolete by today's standards for animal shelter design; is difficult for the general public to find; is located in a drainage area; has a poor quality of construction and cannot be renovated or expanded; is damp, poorly ventilated, and poorly lighted; has no air exchange system in the kennel area; has an inefficient heating system; has inadequate space for animals, staff, storage, and no reception area for visitors or show area for potentially adoptable animals; does not allow for the segregation of quarantined or sick animals from healthy or adoptable animals; is difficult to keep clean and sanitary; has a strong odor much of the time; and is not a healthy environment for animals or staff and volunteers who work there.
· The county should seriously consider the Calvert site on the Old Rosman Highway next to the former county landfill for locating the new shelter.  Since the county already owns this property, this option would eliminate land acquisition costs.
· The shelter will be primarily staffed by county employees, augmented by community volunteers.  Animal welfare organizations will take a major role in recruiting, coordinating and scheduling volunteers with the county's animal services.
· The design of a new shelter shall be a collaborative effort by: an organization such as (animal) Shelter Planners of America, which is nationally recognized for its expertise in animal shelter design; a local architect; county officials; and an Animal Shelter Transition Committee (ASTC), which will be appointed by the board of county commissioners.  Input from the larger community shall be actively encouraged.
· Human resource requirements should be realistically determined.  Minimally, the new shelter will need a full-time shelter attendant. Other human resource needs in the future may include a clerk for county animal services, and an additional animal control officer.
· Ideally, the new shelter should be open six days a week from 8:30 am until 5:00 pm, Monday through Friday, and from 10:00 am until2:00 pm on Saturdays.  Having the facility open more hours will greatly enhance the animal adoption effort.
 
5.   Financing Options:
· A new county animal shelter should be financed using the new county library financing plan (1/3, 2/3) as a model.  Major financing will come from an intensive community fundraising effort, available grants, with the remaining financing coming from the county.
· Animal control and operation of the county animal shelter, which comprise the county's animal services, shall continue to be the responsibility of the county.  The committee was not able to identify a non-profit organization capable of constructing and operating the county animal shelter.  Animal welfare organizations and veterinary practices will take a major role in developing and managing adoption, foster care, community education and low-cost spay/neuter programs in coordination and cooperation with the county's animal services.
· Initiate the animal shelter phase design beginning early in calendar year 2005.  Fundraising efforts will follow the completion of the design phase and after obtaining construction cost estimates.  The construction phase can begin once sufficient financing is secured. The timetable will be dependent upon response by county commissioners and success of fundraising efforts.
 
6.   Other Recommendations:
· The county commissioners should immediately establish a part-time shelter attendant position (25 hours/week) at the existing county animal shelter.  This will permit more continuous coverage, provide better community service, and allow the animal control officers to devote more of their time to animal control activity.
· The county commissioners should establish an Animal Shelter Transition Committee (ASTC) which will work in cooperation with the architects and the county on a design for the new animal shelter, conduct community fundraising efforts and provide other assistance to the county in the planning and management of the new shelter building project.  It is anticipated that the committee will continue to function at least until such time as the project has been completed.
· An inventory of services provided by the various animal welfare groups in the county should be undertaken on a continuous basis by the Animal Shelter Transition Committee to insure that there is no unnecessary duplication of effort between programs of the county's animal services and those of nonprofit animal welfare organizations.
· An accountability/evaluation system shall be developed by the Animal Shelter Transition Committee to assess how well the various programs, including pet adoption programs, spay/neuter programs, foster care programs, community education programs, among others, are succeeding in reducing the unwanted animal population in the county and decreasing the number of shelter animals which are euthanized.
· The county's animal control ordinance shall be reviewed and updated with particular emphasis on enforcement of animal control laws, rules and regulations.
· The county should consider a program to microchip all animals which are adopted from the shelter.  This will allow for easy identification should any of these animals return for whatever reason to the custody of the county's animal services.
 
Mr. Mashburn noted that the committee believes that the plan of action that has been recommended is achievable, affordable, will meet the county’s needs, and will result in a new animal shelter and comprehensive program of animal services.  Because the county has recently initiated a study of all county facilities, of which the animal shelter report will be incorporated, it was suggested that the commissioners delay any action until the facilities needs report is completed.
 
During the discussion period, the following items were noted:
· Commissioner Davenport mentioned a letter that was received earlier by the committee and asked if the committee had discussed the issues raised in the letter.  Chuck Byrd replied that the issues had been discussed, and that the county has an agreement with various nonprofit organizations and local veterinarians that allows them to foster animals until a home can be found for them.  Commissioners Miller and Guice agreed that our goal should be that the different organizations will work in a cooperative way to the benefit of the county, to ensure that adoptable animals are adopted.   
· Commissioner Miller then added that the primary goal from the county’s point of view is animal control.  One way to avoid so many unwanted pets is to spay/neuter animals.
· Chairman Miller asked if all nonprofits are participating in TAAG, and was told that they are not at this time.  One example is Noah’s ARK.
· Health Director Steve Smith complimented members of the committee for their dedicated work.  He suggested that he will take their recommendations and convene a group to try to achieve support of these major initiatives, focusing on those core issues that all can agree on.  There was a consensus among commissioners that this would be an appropriate next step.   
· Mike Hawkins stated that one of the recommendations was to look at design requirements in early 2005, and urged the county to keep the process going forward.  Commissioner Guice stated that we have just initiated a study of all county-owned properties and of the county’s needs.  The piece of property proposed by the committee for a shelter site will be looked at along with others in this study. 
· We have not heard anything more about the animal control standards the state is updating. 
· Chairman Miller reiterated that we will continue to move forward with this issue.
 
Commissioner Guice made a motion to receive the report, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried. 
 
 
APPOINTMENTS
 
WESTERN CAROLINA COMMUNITY ACTION BOARD OF DIRECTORS
Commissioner Davenport moved to appoint Dr. MaryAnne Migan to fill the unexpired term of Melissa Morrow on the WCCA Board of Directors, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
OLD BUSINESS
 
STATUS REPORT – CDBG SCATTERED SITE REHAB PROGRAM
County Planner Mike Thomas presented an update of the county’s 2002 Scattered Site Rehab Program and an overview of the 2005 Scattered Site Grant process.
 
Mr. Thomas reported that three homes have been completed and four additional homes should be completed by the end of the year. Originally, the county anticipated rehabbing ten to eleven homes.  Unfortunately, early on we encountered problems of non-performance with the initial contractor, Benchmark, Inc.  Benchmark was subsequently replaced by CMR Services, which has done an excellent job fulfilling the contract.  We also experienced higher-than-anticipated costs per home due to the overall condition of the homes and additional lead abatement costs.  To date, the county has expended $221,186 (55%) of the total Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) amount of $400,000.  (Accounting attached as part of these minutes.)
 
Every three years, Transylvania County is eligible for a new round of CDBG Scattered Site Rehab funding, provided we have successfully completed the previous cycle.  It is anticipated that we will successfully complete our current cycle.  The timeline for the application process is:
·         11/09/04      Begin identifying potential contractors to plan and prepare application, including:
o        Public advertisement to solicit applicants
o        Revisit waiting list
o        Screen applicants (income, ownership, handicap, etc.)
o        Collect information and pictures of homes (size, condition, etc.)
o        Convene selection committee to select at least eight homes for application
o        Prepare application including housing distribution plan, certifications, disclosures, community development plan, selection process, procurement process, financial assistance, construction management, financial management and budget projections.
·         11/22/04 (or 12/13/04)    Hold public hearing on intent to obtain CDBG Scattered Site Housing at commissioners’ meeting
·         11/22/04      Place public notice in paper
·         11/22/04 - 01/09/05        Collect applications, screen applicants and houses
·         12/01/04      Convene selection committee to review 2005 program, revisit criteria/priorities, set schedule, begin selecting applicants
·         01/10/05      Second public hearing on intent to obtain CDBG grant at commissioners’ meeting
·         01/12/05      Submit Certificate of Intent to DCA (final submittal date is 01/31/05)
·         01/12/05      Selection committee complete
·         01/21/05      Complete application
·         01/31/05      Submit application to DCA (final submittal date is 02/28/05)
·         02/01/05 – 02/28/05       Select administrator (RFPs)
·         Mar/Apr 2005               DCA sends grant agreement
·         May/Jun 2005               DCA notifies that money is available to begin spending
 
The CDBG application process has changed slightly, and the Certificate of Intent application now requires that we pre-identify applicants for the coming cycle.  Because of this change, Mr. Thomas and Mark Burrows recommended that we should start the application process as soon as possible.
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to accept the report and authorize the planning department to start the application process as soon as possible, seconded by Commissioner Guice and unanimously carried.
 
NEW BUSINESS
 
REQUEST FROM THE TOURISM DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY
Mr. Gary Himes, chairman of the Transylvania Tourism Development Authority (TDA), and Mrs. Beth Carden related the current activities of the TDA to draw tourists to this area, including efforts to get people to visit the county on a repeated basis.  Their website has been updated and made more user-friendly.  At the present time, tourism is one of the growth industries in Transylvania County.  They feel that in order for the county to remain competitive, more income is needed.
 
The Tourism Development Authority has requested that the board of commissioners support its request for the state legislature to allow for an increase in occupancy tax rate from the current level of 3% to 6%.  Occupancy tax is a tax currently charged on all motel rooms rented. For the most part, the occupancy tax is paid by tourists visiting our community.  Mr. Himes reported that the request for a rate of 6% will be introduce to the state legislature in January.  However, the TDA has no intention of immediately requesting that the occupancy tax be increased to 6%.  Instead, they are suggesting that the occupancy tax be increased by 1%, making a 4% occupancy tax effective July 1, 2005.  The issue will be brought before the commissioners for approval prior to that date.  The additional tax would generate approximately $65,000.  Some of the possible uses of the additional revenue include:  increases for advertising, further enhancements to tourists’ experience within the county, expansion of the mini grant program, and to provide paid college internships to assist staff in product and research.  
 
There was general discussion about the impact the increase in occupancy tax would have on local businesses, the amount of increase to the occupancy tax, and the relationship between the Chamber of Commerce and the TDA.  After the discussion, Commissioners Davenport and Duvall requested additional information on why the TDA has suggested an increase in tax to 4%, as opposed to an immediate increase to 6%.  Mr. Himes said they will conduct an official survey in the meantime to see how the business community feels.  Mrs. Carden reminded commissioners that the relationship between the Chamber and businesses is really strong now and she would not like to see it change.
 
Commissioner Guice moved the approval of Resolution 35-04 (attachment as part of these minutes) which supports givingTransylvania County the authority to increase the occupancy tax to the maximum level of 6%.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
COMPREHENSIVE PLAN FOR TRANSYLVANIA COUNTY
Mr. Clentis Williams, Chairman of the Planning Board, presented a draft of the updated Comprehensive Plan for Transylvania County for the commissioners’ consideration.  The plan is a general, long-range policy guide for decision-making, and focuses primarily on the county’s overall growth and development.  The Planning Board spent approximately two years reviewing and updating the existing plan that was adopted on January 24, 1994.  The county has experienced a number of significant economic, employment, population and development-related changes since the first plan was adopted.  Although the basic goals of the previous plan remain unchanged, new objectives have been identified.  Following his presentation, Mr. Williams recognized the members of the Planning Board and staff in the planning and economic development department.
 
Commissioner Davenport moved to accept the draft of the Transylvania County Comprehensive Plan, to authorize staff to place a copy of the draft plan on-line so that the public can review the document, and to schedule a public hearing on the comprehensive plan forJanuary 10, 2005, seconded by Commissioner Guice.
 
Due to the new commissioners’ school scheduled on January 4-7, 2005, the manager suggested that commissioners delay the public hearing in order to give the new commissioners time to review the plan.
 
Commissioner Davenport amended his previous motion to schedule the public hearing for January 24, 2005, seconded by Commissioner Guice.  The motion as amended carried unanimously.
 
SOLID WASTE TRUCK REPLACEMENT
In August 2004, the 1994 Solid Waste Mack truck was involved in an accident, and subsequently totaled by our insurance company.  The insurance settlement to the county was $37,316.67.  This truck was scheduled for replacement during the next fiscal year.  In order to get back to the needed number of trucks at Solid Waste, the manager requested that we accelerate the replacement schedule and purchase a replacement vehicle this year.
 
Since the county had bid a truck earlier in the year, we are allowed by state law to piggy back another vehicle on that bid.  The low cost bid was from Transource, Inc. for $95,710.  Based on funds available from the insurance company and excess funds available after the recent purchase of the excavator for the landfill, the county would need an additional $28,227.33 to purchase the truck.  The manager noted that other alternatives would include the purchase of a pre-owned vehicle.  There are currently three trucks at solid waste, not including this truck.
 
Commissioner Duvall made a motion to authorize the purchase of a roll-off truck from Transource, Inc. for $95,710, with $28,227.33 coming from fund balance, and the remainder of the funds to come from the insurance settlement and the funds left after the purchase of the excavator.  The motion was seconded by Commissioner Guice and approved unanimously.
 
APPLICATION FOR FY 2005-06 COMMUNITY TRANSPORTATION PROGRAM FUNDING
In the absence of Transportation Director Keith McCoy, who is participating in transportation meetings on the coast, the manager presented the application for the FY 2005-06 Community Transportation Program Grant and Resolution 36-04 (attachments as part of these minutes) for the commissioners’ consideration.  He stated that this grant provides eighty-five percent (85%) of the funding for administrative costs and ninety percent (90%) of the funding for capital costs for the county’s transportation programs.  The total application amount is $178,718, with the local share at $24,823.
 
Commissioner Guice moved to approve the application for the FY 2005-06 Community Transportation Program Grant and to approve Resolution 36-04 [to authorize the chairman to submit the grant application for federal and state funding], seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.
 
MANAGER’S REPORT  
· Request for Federal Assistance:  The manager requested permission to send a letter to the Natural Resources Conservation Service requesting assistance to repair damages sustained in September 2004 from the remnants of Hurricanes Frances and Ivan.  The work is needed to safeguard lives and property from floodwater and erosion hazards.  Jeff Parker and Bob Twomey have identified several projects where the funds could be used.  Federal funds are currently available to affected counties, but this requires a 25% match (not secured) from the county.  However, it is anticipated that the 25% match will be picked up by the state.  In order to participate in the program, an initial request will be made at this time and, if the state will pick up the 25% match, a final application will be made at a later date. 
 
Commissioner Duvall moved to authorize the manager to request this assistance, seconded by Commissioner Davenport and unanimously approved.
 
· SRO Issue:  A meeting between School Superintendent Sonna Lyda, Sheriff Bobby Orr, Police Chief Dennis Wilde, Brevard City Manager Rick Howell, Commissioner Guice and the county manager was held last week to review the memorandum of understanding and assess the SRO program.  A second meeting has been scheduled for February 1, 2005.  It is anticipated that the findings will be completed in time for the next budget cycle.
· Housing:  Mark Burrows and Mike Thomas have been working on the local housing issue.  A meeting has been scheduled for 5:15 pmon Wednesday, November 10th, in city council chambers.
· Next meeting:  The audit will be presented at the next meeting, but will not be available for distribution until the Friday before.
· The manager congratulated Commissioner Guice, Jason Chappell and Kelvin Phillips on their successful bid for commissioners’ seats.  He thanked Commissioners Cilley and Davenport for their participation and hard work on the board.
 
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
There were no comments made.
 
COMMISSIONERS’ COMMENTS
Commissioner Duvall stated that he would like to see the animal shelter issue on the January 24th agenda.  This will give the new board of commissioners an opportunity to discuss what they see as the next steps for the animal shelter and keep the issue moving forward.
 
Commissioner Davenport mentioned that he was impressed with the Soil and Water Conservation District annual report recently distributed to commissioners.
 
There being no further business to come before the board, Commissioner Davenport moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Commissioner Duvall and unanimously carried.  The meeting adjourned at 8:35 p.m.
 
 
ATTEST:                                                                      __________________________________
                                                                                    Raymond D. Miller, Chairman
 
____________________________________
Kimberly T. Conover, Clerk to the Board
